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NES Medical ACT Working Group
Date:
Monday 16 November 2015
Time:
10:30 am – 1 pm
Venue:
Room 5, Westport, Edinburgh
MINUTES

Attendees:
Kim Walker (KAW) [Chair], Allana Creighton (AC), Andrew Daly (AD), Simon Edgar (SE), Paul Irvine (PI), Jon Issberner (JI), Duncan Keith (DK), John Lowe (JL), Susan MacFarlane (SM), Gary Mires (GM), Jayne Scott (JS), Neil Turner (NT), Keith Wylde (KW)
VC Links:
Kim Ah-See (KAS), Susan Law (SL), Alan Jardine (AJ), Karen Murray (KM), Clark Paterson (CP), Jean Robson (JR), Ulrike Sperling (US),
In attendance:
Steven Irvine (SBI) [Minutes] 
Apologies:
Alastair Cook, Roger Diggle, Steve Heys, Evelyn Laing, Angus McKellar, David McQueen, Jill Morrison, Rona Patey, Loraine Penman, Morwenna Wood
Item
Action

Welcome and Introduction
KAW welcomed colleagues to the meeting.
Minutes of Previous Meeting – 19 January 2015
The minutes of the meeting were approved.

Revised MoU between NHS Boards and Medical Schools
ACT Officers reported that while most MoUs have been signed there were still a number outstanding. ACT Officers agreed to follow up and ensure all were signed before the ACT Officers meeting on 8 December where the situation would be reviewed but it would be assumed that this would be completed by the end of December at the very latest.
MOT Project Update and ACT Allocation Model


JS presented the paper to the group which outlined initial working assumptions in respect of the ACT allocation model for 2016/17.
AD suggested contacting the Scottish Government to ensure they were aware that the change to National Insurance costs will impact on ACT funding.  DK replied that  NES had not been in contact with Scottish Government about ACT specifically but had submitted figures to them along with all other Boards about the cost of NI changes and that was around 1.8% of the pay bill.  JS advised that ACT Officers Group would work out what percentage of the overall ACT budget is for staff time and make feed this into the discussions on the NES allocation.
KW asked whether any reduction in ACT funding would be offset by non-recurrent funding as had been the case last year. JS was not able to answer this until the final allocation had been set by the Scottish Government but NES would promote the use of any further non-recurrent funding if available.
SE queried how the ACT Allocation would reflect proposed changes to the curriculum in Edinburgh.  JS replied that a precedent had been set by Glasgow for managing the ACT Allocation when there are major changes to the curriculum.  Once the curriculum changes are agreed, the School and Boards in the Regional Group can look at the overall impact on ACT funding and a steady state model for the allocation can be used if more appropriate than historical MoT data. It was agreed that this is not likely to have any impact on the 2016/17 allocation model.
US was concerned that ACT Officers are given enough time to action any amendments to the MoT data following the DME review. KAW advised that the data should be submitted and fully signed off by 8th January, however, there would still be limited time to make changes after this date.
SL reported that Dundee was putting together a programme to send year 4 students to GP placements in Highland and Dumfries and Galloway which would mean changes to the ACT allocations required for GP teaching under the existing top-slice arrangements. JS was interested in getting feedback about this and similar agreed changes from the GP Tutors group.
Action: JS would ask SL to provide feedback from the GP Tutors Group on the changes to GP placements.

SL

Medical ACT Performance Management Framework

JS recognised that the Performance Management Framework was due to be refreshed.  In particular, changes would be made to the website to include the integrated approach to the quality management of clinical placements for undergraduate and postgraduate medical education and, as a result of these changes, to amend the accountability report requirements because the report on the UG survey results would now be incorporated into the postgraduate DME report.  
The most significant proposed change was to require full implementation of the MoT requirements previously set out in the performance management framework for the 2015/16 accountability reports and would require a more detailed response from DMEs, including details of the number of funded sessions in job plans.
The group agreed to these proposals for the 2015/16 accountability reports.
JS advised that there was an issue with Boards not submitting Accountability Reports on time.  The wording in the allocation letters will be made stronger to say that if reports are not submitted by the deadline then the Board won’t receive an allocation the following year.
Integrated UG and PG Quality Management System

JS advised that the final transition plan would be presented to SDMEG on 30th November for final sign off. The UG survey scoring system had been discussed at ACT Officers Group with a view to recommending a change to bring it more in line with the GMC National Training Survey and postgraduate Scottish Training Survey.  However, it is not likely that there will be any changes to the survey reporting system this year.  The timing of the RAG reports would need to be set so the outcomes can feed into the DME reports.
SE was concerned that the transitional and final arrangements are not more burdensome for Boards.  KAW advised that joint UG and PG visits have previously taken place in the North of Scotland and did not take twice as long as an individual visit.  The GMC visit in 2017 was the focus to get the integrated quality management processes in place but was also an opportunity to get feedback from the GMC.  SE thought that NES should do scrutiny but also quality improvement and the visits should be aimed at helping Boards improve.  
JR was grateful to receive interim UG survey data so that issues can be picked up when they happen rather than waiting 12 months.  JS noted that the UG survey was well used and that SDMEG was reluctant to take part in the GMC UG survey until final arrangements are agreed as we have good comparator data in Scotland over a number of years under the current system.  GM reported that the Quality Review Panels were useful to compare data across the five schools and had highlighted areas of good practice.
Review of Travel, Accommodation and Subsistence

JS reported that the review group had focused on supporting remote and rural (R&R) placements and ensuring consistency across the five Medical Schools at their first meeting.  More work is required on the definition of R&R but it is likely that this will be based on the Scottish Government’s definitions.   The Scottish Government is undertaking a major review of funding support available to student nurses and AHPs, however, JS did not think this work would be hugely relevant to the review. The next meeting of the review group is on 25th November.  
KW suggested that providing wifi in student accommodation could be made mandatory.  NT thought that student access to wifi in hospitals was equally important and trainees could also benefit from this.  AJ thought it was important to encourage students to remote areas.  KAW agreed that it was important that student experience R&R placements so they are more likely to want to work there in the future.  
JS advised that consistency with other professional groups may not be achievable at this moment and the group may focus on getting consistency across the five Medical Schools.  The plan is to implement any changes in the allocations for 2016/17 and any recommended changes would be circulated to MAWG and Regional ACT groups for consideration early in the New Year.
GMC Recognition of Trainers: Update



JS reported that the changes to the Turas and SOAR systems to support Recognition of Trainers (RoT) would be demonstrated to the MDET/DME meeting on 18 November and SDMEG on 30 November.  The SOAR dashboard for RoT went live at the weekend and access will be given to DMEs, EOs and their nominees.  A few Boards are still to be trained to use Turas but soon all Boards will be able to update their named trainers’ list.  A guidance note will be issued to EOs/DMEs to set out what they need to do for RoT on these systems.  In SOAR DMEs make the recommendations for trainers to be recognised by EOs. 
KAW commended everyone who had been involved in this project and reported that Scotland was far ahead of the rest of the UK.  GM thought that the GMC 2017 planning group should be made aware of the work on RoT.

NT did not think that the School would be able to report in their annual return to the GMC that 100% of trainers had been fully recognised.  JS advised that the focus was to get the currently named trainers fully recognised by the July 2016 deadline and future trainers appointed after this date would require to be recognised before appointment.
Regional Groups’ Reports 

  
Dundee Regional Group
AC advised that the Regional Group had not reached a decision about ACT central costs share.  AC will circulate a paper to the Group by email to get a decision made asap.  JS advised that the North Regional Group was also still to agree their central cost share.  JS thought there were two main options to share the costs either using actual ACT allocations or by using MoT data and the Regional Group should decide what worked best in their region.  KW advised that the Edinburgh group was using MoT data but it did not make a lot of difference which method was used.  AD advised that the West Group was using a mixed method for cost share using MoT data for GP costs and actual allocations for the rest.  
KAW stated that it was important that the Regional Group agreed a method.  JS stated that if Boards do not agree then the costs are not shared. CP will work with the other Finance Directors in the North to agree a method to share costs in the North Regional Group. 
SE thought it was important that Regional Groups review what is included in central costs and how these costs align to quality improvement.
Action: ACT Officers to ensure agreements are reached and report to the ACT Officers meeting in December. The ACT Officers Group will look at central costs included for 2015/16 and consider how to evaluate.
MACTO
Edinburgh Regional Group
KW reported that the new Quality Management system for Lothian had been trialled on visits and would be integrated into the joint UG/PG system.  The impact of the new curriculum will be worked through with the Regional Group and NES.  There is a mixed response to the academic feedback postcards; staff find them useful but students are less positive.
SE commended the quality management model used in Dundee.  JS advised that Jordan Napier led that work and was willing to share and that it was proposed that Jordan set up a group to consider how to take forward the review and follow up of RAG reports across all the Schools.

GM stated there was still a need for Schools to engage with Boards.  KAW advised that the joint UG/PG QM proposals did not change the need for communications between Schools and Boards.
Fife/St Andrews Regional Group
PI advised there had been a few structural changes in the School and turnover of staff.
North Regional Medical ACT Working Group
US had received the draft accountability report from Orkney and will send it to the Regional Group for review.  All the MoUs have been signed.  The DMEs have been sent and given two months to review their Board’s MoT data.
West Regional Group
AD reported that the Quality Assurance Lead post, occupied by Hazel Scott, is funded out of central costs. 
Any Other Business

AJ requested an update on ACT funding for overseas students.  JS advised she understood that BfAM were to discuss the issue in December.  The principles had been agreed but the detail and practical issues were still to be ironed out.
Date of Next Meetings
20 June 2016, 10:30 am to 1 pm, Westport, Edinburgh
28 November 2016, 10:30 am to 1 pm, Westport, Edinburgh

